
 

 
 

 Dipper Auxiliary  

  Convention Meeting    

Nashville, Tennessee  

Thursday, August 3, 2023  

  8:43a.m. - 12:33p.m.  

  
I. Call To Order  

National Big Dipper Auxiliary President Doreen Berggren called to order the Annual 

Meeting of the National Big Dipper Auxiliary at 8:43 a.m. 

II. Prayer 
Opening prayer offered by National Big Dipper Auxiliary Chaplain/PNP Judy Dorsey 

III. Preamble 
       National Big Dipper Auxiliary Sgt. at Arms Trudy Dupuy led the Big Dipper          

       Preamble   

        

For God, our country and sons and daughters, we pledge ourselves to assist in 

furthering the objects and purpose of our parent organization, Blue Star Mothers 

of America, Inc., to preserve harmony, good will, cooperation and closer 

fellowship among its members, we so unite to establish a permanent “fun 

organization.”  

  

IV. Roll Call of Officers   

President – Doreen Berggren - present 

First Vice President – Amy O’Campo - present 

Financial Secretary – Gen Schindler - present 

Treasurer – Diana Evans Vance - present 

Recording Secretary – Shannon Kennedy - present 

Past President – Beth Bohannon - present 

Past President – Teresa Koontz - present 

Past President – Kade Rutherford - excused 

Dept. of Ohio BD President – Suzanne Hughes Lapp - excused 

Dept. of Michigan BD President – Pat Lomonaco - present 

Chaplain – PNP Judy Dorsey - present 

Patriotic Instructor – Marisol Gonzalez - present 

Historian – Barb Cook - present 

Sgt. at Arms – Trudy Dupuy - present 

  

V. Old Business:  

A. Motion to accept the minutes for the 2022 Annual Big Dipper Meeting as 

corrected. 

  2nd 

  Discussion 

  Call for Vote 

  Motion PASSED with 0 abstentions and 0 opposition 

 



 

 
 

B. 2022 Financials  

a. National Big Dipper Auxiliary Financial Secretary Gen Schindler 

presented the 2022 financial documents, including the 2021-2022 IRS 990 

form.  Financials were in convention folders and on projections screens in 

the hall. 

b. Motion to accept the 2022 financials as presented.  

2nd 

Discussion 

Call for Vote 

Motion PASSED with 2 abstentions and 0 opposition. 

VI.           New Business 

A. 2023-2024 Budget 
a. NBDA Financial Secretary Gen Schindler presented a zero balance budget 

for 2023-2024.  She noted that available JCEA funds are high because of 

the Pandemic.  Additionally, NBDA can only award the funds based upon 

the number of qualifying applications.  2022 did not have a high number of 

applicants. Discussion of items in the budget. 

b. Motion to accept the proposed 2023-2024 budget as presented 

2nd 

Discussion 

c. Friendly Amendment to the motion (move $1,000 from the 

Ambassador Fund/Travel to JCEA restricted funds) 

Friendly Amendment accepted 

Discussion 

Call for Vote 

Motion as amended PASSED with 1 abstention and 1 opposition 

B. NBDA President Berggren presented the 2023 JCEA Report noting that there were 

20 applications received this year; final award numbers will be determined by 

submission of proof of enrollment by recipients. 

a. Motion to approve that future JCEA awards will be a minimum of 

$599, but may exceed that amount, dependent upon the amount of 

available JCEA funds, with the provision that a person who is versed 

in the preparation of 1099s may be hired if necessary. 

2nd 

b. Motion to TABLE the motion until after a recess 

2nd 

Motion to Table PASSED with 0 abstentions and 0 opposition. 

 

Short Recess began at 10:39 a.m. 

Meeting resumed at 10:49 a.m. 

 

c. Motion to UNTABLE the above motion 

2nd 

Motion to Untable PASSED with 0 abstentions and 0 opposition 

Discussion 

Call for Vote 



 

 
 

Motion PASSED with 0 abstentions and 0 opposition. 

 

C. NBDA President Berggren presented the NBDA Golden Dipper Award to IL-6.  

President Sonya Kay accepted the award for her chapter 

D. NBDA Treasurer Diana Evans Vance reported that initial Silent Auction results 

are tentatively $2,185, that the NBDA vendor table was successful, and that tickets 

were still available for the raffle. 

VI. Elections  

A. Instructions given by National Big Dipper Auxiliary Nomination Chair Joyce 

Fabian 

B. Introduction of Election Judge Christin McCracken and Tellers Deb Molen and 

Marlaine Gaylor. 

C. Election of Officers 

 

President 

Doreen Berggren – CA9 

Pat Lomonaco – MI194 * 

 

First Vice President 

Coni Brooks – TN5 

Anne Berkins – LA7 

Connie Moler Shuck – CA46 * 

 

Recording Secretary 

Shannon Kennedy – CA9 

Coni Brooks – TN5 * 

 

Financial Secretary 

Genevieve Schindler – CA10 ** 

 

Treasurer 

Diana Evans Vance – OH9 * 

 

VII.  Closing Prayer offered by PNP/Chaplain Judy Dorsey 

VIII.  Meeting adjourned at 12.33 p.m. 

 

 

2023-2024 National Big Dipper Auxiliary Elected Officers were installed on Friday, Aug. 4, 

2023. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Shannon Kennedy 

Aug. 30, 2023 
  

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS 

& REPORTS 



 

 
 

   

70th National Big 
Dipper Auxiliary 

Convention Meeting 
in Long Beach, CA 

Thursday July 28th, 
2022 

9:40am-11:00am/ PST 

 
 

Meeting called to order Elizabeth Bohanan, President 

Moment of Silence and Prayer Gloria Gaxiola, Chaplain 

Pledge of Allegiance Berva Treat, Patriotic Instructor 

 

Preamble Marisol Gonzalez, Historian 

“For God, our country and sons and daughters, we pledge ourselves to assist in furthering the objects and 

purposes of our parent organization, “Blue Star Mothers of America, Inc.,” to preserve harmony, good will, 

cooperation and closer fellowship among its members, we so unite to establish a permanent “Fun organization”. 

 

Roll Call of the Officers- 

 

President - Elizabeth Bohanan-* 
1 VP ProTEM -Ann Cordero-* 
Financial Secretary -Charla Fletcher* 
Treasurer ProTEM -Teresa Koonz - * 
Recording Secretary ProTEM - Joanne Darlington-*  
Chaplain – Gloria Gaxiola-* 
Patriotic Instructor -Berva Treat-* 
Historian – Marisol Gonzalez-* 
Parliamentarian –   Brenda Turnillo- * 
Sgt at Arms – Trudy Dupuy - * 
PNBDP - Teresa Kootz-* 
BSMA National Representative (1st VP) Rebecca Stafford* 
Michigan BD President - Patricia Lonomaco- absent 
Ohio BD President – Gloria Jorden- absent 

 

Welcome Guests- 

 

Presidents Report:  

 

● Monetary/Awards given- 

2020-2021 There were:  Due to committee chair having to leave due to covid, these were 

postponed 

 

● Donations/Fundraisers- 

o Assistance from fundraisers Quilting Bee in Ohio, who donated the services of quilting and 

backing, excess of $400,  of 2 quilts to be raffled 

o $1,435 raised from Fun Night Silent Auction  

 

Officer Reports- 

 

Approval of 2020/2021 Convention Minutes: 

Motion to accept the minutes , 2nd, PASSED                    



 

 
 

Financial Secretary/ Treasurer’s Reports: 

 

● Statement of Activity- see attached  

 

● Statement of Financial Position-see attached  

 

● Proposed Budget 2022/2023- See Attached   

 

Motioned to accept financials as presented with noted corrections (1 ) Membership Dues 

should be recorded as whole with merchant/paypal fees deducted as a different line item.(2) 

report paypal balance as a bank. (3) Deferred liability is from previous year and needs a 

journal entry to enter expenses $136.60. (4) 2022-2023 Proposed Budget change QuickBooks 

cost from $75 to $100. 2nd, Accepted  

 
Application Process 

 

●  30 days moving forward, not 60 days as listed in the guidelines. Motion to approve JCEA application 

with housekeeping to reflect “Circle relation to BSMA” in directions. 2nd, Approved 

 

JCEA Award Review Committee Report: 

 

 

JCEA Guidelines- Elizabeth  

 

 8 Submitted packets.  

2 applications did not have Chapter Pres. signature  

2 essays not signed and dated  

1 Application not current year 

  

 

Scoring Rubric: 

 Slide show presentation shared with the Big Dipper convention body. 

 Discussion & review of the Rubric  

  Big Dipper Convention body Accepted  

 

Nomination Chairman: 

 

Nominated for the Office of: 

 

President-               Charla Fletcher    TX 6  Doreen Berggren        CA 9 

 

1st Vice President-  Amy O’Campo   CA 26  Ann Cordero           TX 6  

 

Recording Secretary-  Shannon Kennedy         CA 9 

 

Financial Secretary-  Charla Fletcher    TX 6                 Genevieve Schindler   CA 10 

 

Treasurer-   Diana Vance      OH 9 

 

 



 

 
 

Elected to the Office of: 

 

President-     Doreen Berggren        CA 9 

  

1st Vice President-   Amy O’Campo       CA 26 

 

Recording Secretary-  Shannon Kennedy CA 9 

 

Financial Secretary-   Genevieve Schindler   CA 10 

 

Treasurer-    Diana Vance    OH 9 
 

Remarks for the Good of the Order:  

 

 Closing Prayer –  

 

Adjourned: 11:37 am PST 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Big Dipper President’s Report 2022–2023 

It has been my honor and pleasure to serve as President of the National Big Dipper Auxiliary. 

Working with the Big Dipper officers to bring forth change, update information and explore new ideas this year has 

been a rewarding experience. 

The year has been busy: working with both the OH and MI Big Dipper Auxiliaries to address their concerns, support 

their ideas and help them grow as well as staying in touch with National Big Dipper board members in between 

monthly meetings to establish rapport and support their new ideas. These efforts strengthened the bond among 

board members and between the national and state-level board members. 

I attended the Ohio, Michigan, and Minnesota Department Conventions to foster good relations with their members 

and assist with new memberships in Big Dipper.  Later in the year at my own expense, I traveled to the National Mid-

Year Meeting to further a working relationship with the NEB by discussing the Big Dipper Board’s ongoing efforts and 

the growth of Big Dipper. 

Directly after the 2022-2023 election, a Big Dipper JCEA Committee was formed. Within the first few months, a 

healthy discussion of the JCEA guidelines, application and rubric occurred, positive administrative changes were 

suggested by the committee and approved by the Big Dipper Board, then approved by the BSM National Executive 

Board for posting.  Additionally, a series of items to be presented to the membership for discussion and approval was 

developed for the next By Laws Year of Convention. Once the updated JCEA applications were available, a training 

and review session was held with the committee. There was consistent work to follow policy and procedures through 

the review of documents. 

Segregating JCEA funds from the operational monies by the establishment of a Savings Account specifically for 

JCEA funds was approved by the Big Dipper Board.  This will assure that there is a clear accounting of JCEA funds 

versus operational funds. 

Working with the Financial Secretary and Treasurer, a new line of items were introduced to the Big Dipper Store. 

This not only brought in funds, but helped the membership engage with us.  Additionally, new fundraisers were 

developed to provide additional revenue for the operational expenses of Big Dipper. 

Across the year, consistent updates have been made on the website by creating a new Big Dipper Pamphlet, posting 

a Fun Night Flyer, updating information, and posting all financials and monthly board minutes. A monthly newsletter 

was established that was both sent to all BSMA members and posted on the website. 

And of course, planning for Boots - Stars - Guitars (the 2023 Fun Night) has been an ongoing project.  We hope that 

the membership will enjoy themselves at this event; we had a great time planning it. 

None of this would have been possible without a team effort that was respectful with a productive work environment. 

I thank each board member for their hard work, extra time, and effort towards the success of the 2022- 2023 year. 

Respectfully,  

Doreen Berggren 

2022-2023 National Big Dipper Auxiliary President 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

Big Dipper National Financial Secretary 

Report for 2022 – 2023 

June 2023 

I was elected to this office during the Big Dipper meeting at the annual Blue Star Mothers of 

America, Inc. (BSMA) Convention in Long Beach, California, in August 2023.  Thank you to all who 

participated in the election. 

The last 9 ½ months have been very productive.  After the election, I immediately rented a new 

Post Office Box and started procedures to change the signers on the Big Dipper banking account.  

The turnover was completed before the middle of September 2022.   I compiled the August 2022 

Financials and Bank Reconciliation in September and used those documents to prepare the tax 

documents for that Fiscal Year of September 1, 2021, to August 31, 2022, before the BSMA due 

date of December 1, 2022.   I changed the mailing address of Big Dipper Auxiliary with the IRS to 

current Post Office Box.  August 31, 2021, Financials will be presented to the Big Dipper body at 

our annual meeting.  I will also present a current set of financial documents at the same meeting. 

Each month, I have reconciled the bank account and complied the Financial Reports and submitted 

to the Big Dipper Executive Board for approval before publication on the BSMA Website. 

During this time, I have prepared a Zero Balance Budget for the Executive Board and it has been 

approved and will be presented to the Big Dipper body at our annual meeting.  I streamlined the 

accounts in the budget to make it clear and easy to read and understand. 

My monthly duties included depositing all funds received in the mail or via PayPal.  I forwarded 

copies of all membership applications to the Big Dipper First Vice President Amy Ocampo and On-

Line Store orders to Big Dipper Treasurer Diana Vance.  I coordinated with Big Dipper Treasurer on 

ordering products for the Big Dipper On-Line Store and convention.  I signed all checks that were 

written and approved all Bill Payments made through the bank, reimbursement request made by 

various members of the board.   

I have also answered questions from members of Big Dipper via phone calls and emails and have 

made many new friends while doing my duties. 

Thank you all for an enjoyable year as your Big Dipper Financial Secretary. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Gen Schindler, 
Big Dipper Financial Secretary 
 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 


